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CEFORE THE
OIL, CONSERVATION COMMiSIIONM
Santa Fe, New Mexico
October 19, 1960
EXAMINER HEARING
IN THE MATTER OF:
Application of Texaco Iac. for an oil-oil dual
completion. Applicant, in the above-styled
cavse, seeks an order authorizing the dual com-
pletion of the State "BH" Well No. 3, located Case 2106

in Unit E, Section 11, Township 12 South, Range
32 Bast, Lea County, New Mexico, in such a man-
ner as to permit the production of 03l from an
undesignated Pennsylvanian Pool through parallel
strings of tubing.

Nt Nl el N ot Nl NmeF gt Nl el N

BEFORE:
Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. NUTTER: The hearing will come to order, pléase.
We will take‘next, 2106.

MR. MORRIS: Application of Texaco, Inc, for an oil-oil
dual COmpletiOn. ‘

MR. KELLY: William Booker Kelly, Gilbert White and
Gilbert, Santa Fe, New MeXicq, aﬁpéaring~dn”behalf of Texaco, JTnc.
I have one witness. :

(Witness sworn:)

J. E., ROBINSON, JR. RETE
called as a witness, having been first duly sworn, testified as

,follows::_

DIRECT EXAMINATION
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BY MR. KELLY:

would you explain that?

- State

-

pééiﬁion and employer.

Q Would vou etatc your name,

A J.E. Robinson, Jr., I am employed by Texaco as a Proratio

ngineer out of your Midland Division.

Q Have you previously testified before this Commission?

A Yes, I have.
MR. KELLY: Are the witness's qualifications acceptable?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir: please proceed.

Q (By Mr. Kélly) ~Wbuld vou briefly state what the purpése
of this application is?

A The purpose of this application is to receive a prermit
to dually complete Texaco's State"BH"Well Nb. 3, in a non -des 1g~
natad wglf camp pool and unde51gnatcd Strawn Pool

Q Referring to Qhat has bgen as marked as Exhibit No. 1,

A Exhibit No. 1 is a plat of the area surrounding Texaco's

it shows all offsetting wellg, and also, the

"BH" lease,

names and addresses of all offset -operators. On the plat, Texaco'd

State of New Mexico "BH" Lease is outlined with a yellow border

with our Well No. 3, which is the proposed dual between the Wl f

1

camp and the Strawn circled in red. All the wells located in the

immediate vicinity of this well were completed in the East Caprock

and Well No. 3,at the present time, is completed

Devonian Pool,

in the Devonian formation.

Q . Where is the nearest woif“camp~pngductinnmtanthe~prnduca
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A The nearest Wolf camp production is in the Caprock, East

Caprock Pool, thereare two wells; J. Hanmmens-Chanber 1, No. 1, is

located in Section 1 of Township 12 South, Range 32 Bast, which is

»approximately one mile northeast of the subject well, and Skelly

has thelr State of New Mexico, which is No. i, located in Section

23, which is approximately one and a half miles south of the sub-
Ject well.

0 Is there any nearby Strawn production?

A "To my knowledge, there is no Strawn production in the

immediate vicinity.

Q Now, would you explain to the Commission what has been

marked as Exhibit 27

A Exhibit 2 is a schematic diagram showiﬂg the proposed
dual completion installation of thirteen and thrée~eighths inch
surface casing and was set at 335 feet, it was cemented with 350

gacks and was circulated to the surface,and the intermediate strind

of five and five-eighths inch casing was set at 3589, and this was

"éemented«with 2300 sacks of cement, which also was circulated to

the surface of the grovnd. The five}énd‘a‘half inch long string

was set at 11,272 feet, it was cemehted with 500 sacks of cement

with the top »f the cement as indicated by temperature survey.

being at 8515.

The Devonian production, it's presently producing five barrels

| of oii per-day . 900 barrels of water—per day_g;omﬂp;oxations—il
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the Devonian from 11,236 feet,to 11, 250 feet. What we propose

tc do is squeeze off this Devonian production, since it is no’

longer a commercial well, and set a cast-iron cement retainer at

a 3 11,190 feet and squeeze with 150 sacks of regular cement. After
-
- 5 we have squeezéd GIf the Devenian, our ning backh T.D. will ke
g )
z 11,190. The next well we will perforate with two and one half

inch holes at 8764, and set a magnesium cement retainer at 8750 .
We will cement sgueeze with 60 sacks of regular Neat Cement. IXf
circulation is established, we will then re-squeeze until we reach

a satisfactory sgueeze pressure.

f{ lije Q What is the purpose of this squeeze ¢ementing?

? ?: A There is some water underlying the Wolf camp'formation;

E i .

ii i our top of‘cement according to the temperaghre survey, was 8515;

% f? but We want to insure that we had a good cement job,initially, thati -
§

né chaﬁneling occurred throughout the Woli camp formation, so that
is our reason for re-squeezing to give 100 percent assurance we
have a good cement job throughout the W>lf camp formation. After
we squeeze the Wolf camp, we will drill out the cement retainer

and the cement plug; we will perforate the five and a half inch

DEARNLEY—MEIER REPORTING SERVICE., Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

casing in the Strawn formation, from 9610, to 9640, and from 9547,

to 9574, with two jets per foot. We will then selectively treat
each set of perforations in the Strawn. After we have done that,
we will perforate the Wolf camp from 8730, to 8753, from 8708, to

8716, from 8675, to 869%0; to 8644, to 8653 and from 8615, to 8620.

L Afterwe-have-perforated,—we-will also selectively treat-these-zones
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e e
with acid, py the use of a retrievable pridge plud and hook wall

packer .

Model D. packer at 9430. We will

and one—sixteenth inch hydrill and two and

i

upset tubing, o sroduce the Strawn.

After we have treated the wolf camp.

we will get A Baker

run a comkination string of two

three-eighths inch

Phe two and three—eiqhths

inch tubing will be from the base of the paralle] l1atching sub

at 8720, dovn to 9540.

After we have run the long string with the

parallel 1atching sub attached to the string. we will run in the

short strind. which will consist of two and one—sixteenth inch

hydrill tubing,to produce the Wolf camo.

After we GO e,
1eakage rests, and plaée the well on produ
Q Wwhat type of pressures and compl

from these two zones?

A We anticipatc +o have a top allo

The top allowable ¢rom the Strawn jg 124 barrels @ day

weils drill stem tests made 25 parrels of
ratio from this drill

25 minute‘shut~in pressure was 2875,

is fairly close to being a represented pressure of the formation.

The gravity was 45.7 degrees. and it's an

We have no data on the Wol £ camp. except 2 15 minute

which was 750 pounds. However .,

wolf camp is an intermediate sweet crude.

stem test was 834 cubic feet per parrel, and

which we belizve this pressur

it's My understanding that the

we will run pottom hole pressure packer

ction.

etions 4o you expect

wable well from the Stre
and offset

oil per houl. the gas~oi

intermediate sweet crudel

shut-in press re;
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A Since this is an intermediate sweet crude, woih ©f .
we do not expect any corrosion vrobiems O paraffin‘problems.
Q Now, referring to what has been marked as Exhibit 3. will

you explain that to the Commission?

A Exhibit No. 3 is a gamma-tay neutron log of the State

of New Mexico "BH" No. 3. We have listed the top of the wolf camp
at 8615 and with the bottom of the Wolf camp at 8753, and we also
show the selective perforations that will

camp interval. On the same log, the lower pay in the Pinion, we
show the top of the Strawn to be at 9547, and the two sets of

perforations that will be made in the Strawn formation with the

pottom of the Strawn peing at 9640.
Q Were Exhibits 2 and 3 prepaced Ly you oOF undar yonr -
direction?

A Yeg, sir; they were.

MR. KELLY: We move for the introduction of Exhibits 1

through 3.

MR. NUTTER: Texaco's Exhibits 1 through 3 will be admitt
‘MP.. KELLY: That is all T have on direct.
NUTTER: Any questiohs of Mr. Robinson?

response.)

CROSS-EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

0 Were the Wolf camp formation and the Strawn formation

Ldpill_gtem tecsted in this pérficnlar well when 1+ was drilled?.
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———
A Not in this particular well, they were not. a south offse

——

D
cr

well, it's Union's State‘Gross Well No. 1, a direct offset, both

@zt

the wolf camp and the Strawn were drill stem testedq in this particut
- g lar well.
et § Q You feel you reached economic limit in the Devonian hera?
z .
H g A Yes, sir; it has been producing and we have been losing

oney on it for the rast several months.

0 You didn't‘give us the gravity you ekpect on the wolf

camp?

A No, sir; they reﬁbv red some clean oil on the drill etam |

test, however, they did not take a grav1ty measurement on the drill

stem test.

Q We don't know the exact bottom hole pressures on either

‘Zohe or what the differential will be, if this packer will be

'y

. REPORTING SER VICE, Inc.

e NG
; |
- Eg subjected to it, do You anticipate this packer 1s of a type that
: :s can be used under most conditions in New Mexico for dually completch
o ES
B = wells?
A 8 A Yes, sir; I belnwe this Baker Model D. Packer will withsthnq
‘ g
]
1 ;g ; any type of pressures that will be encountered in New Mexico.
, Q3
! ) MR. NUTTER: Any further questions of Mr. Robinson?
(£ ]
g
y § {No response.)
et <
’ MR. NUTTER: voyu may be excused. Do vou have anything
s further, Mr. Kelly?

' MR. KELLY: Nothing.
_ _ MR- .ROBINSONV . Does anvone-have anythi rfg—f-u-r-ther__fgr_—ca
Lz | E

]
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1, LEWELLYN NELSON, Court Reporter. do hereby certify that tneg
foregoing and attached g£ranscript of proceeﬂjngs before the New
Mexico Oil Conselvatxon Comiuission at Séﬁta;Fé, New Mexico, is a

true and correct record to the best of my knowledge, skill and

"{5{ IN WITNESS WHEREOF I have affixed my hand and notarial seal

day of Novenbey , 1:960.

,/M [ D Al

Notary Public-Court Reporter

1 do hereby cert
‘ ify that the fo ¥
a complote record of the procecgfﬁglnfnis

the Ex: :
yaniinoy Jemzing 9f Case Vo, dV‘“";
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._ e X . » Examiner
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DIAGRAMMATIC SKETCH SHOWING DUAL COMPLETION INSTALLATION
. : (PROPOS ED) &
;;Z—-—, Strawn 01l

FIELD:

DATE :

Undesignated
September 13, 1960

(WOlfcamp) and (Strawn) F

3

R Wolfeamp ¢ 011
8EFORE EXAMINER NUTTER - "
olL CONSERVATICN | CCMMISSION L 3=32 \ézzd‘%iiif at 236’

EXHIBIT NO. _& ’
CASE NO__szlé_____—-——-———-
pubing2-L/18" Hydril 1. a.s/8" gae . .
set at _8720' set at 3589
pubing &=L/ 6" Hydril i 5ac-l/2” Casing set at ;g,gjs
set a26 Y20 '[] tﬁr ;j“’ - Top ‘cmt. @ 8515'
I pad buD \"‘/’ h' l—v
- Name:  Wolfcamp , rer orated ?
1= 4 ) | 8615'- [8620" ; 86U 86)3f
M3 completion thls | 86751 =8690"; 8708! -87106"
I r ,
B Zone: 0il ' 8730' -8753'
Bottom at 8753 Feet
k é /510D Tﬂhinv >
0(80'-9540' ' .
i ; ) )
at :: «— Baker Model upt packer @ 9U30!
mop atahl7 Feok
Name: Strawn Perforated°
@i l | oglT' -9574"
2 completion thls l I 9510 ~96l0"
QN Zone: 01l ! !
' Bottom at g6UOFeet
| rp 11,272' PBID 11,190' T
Note: Devonian perforations
11,236' to 11, 250'COMPANY TEXACO Inc.
squeezed with cmt.
LEASE: state of New Mexico "BH" (NCT-l) Well No.
jeld




EXHIBIT NO. __.

TBEFORE EXAMINER NUTTER
o ~AREERVATION COMMISSION.

CASE NO et
R-32-E
L S e e e e
TEXRCO Ine. Broceida 1 e ‘(}4 Shell
1 . Afe-t Vo, UECRY
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) D
Lo IR T = A T st -]
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PLAT OF TEXACO Tic.

S LMF
- LEGEND

D - Esst Caprock
Devonlan PooOl

Scale:

R-22-C

September 13,
Q?FSET OPERATORS

STATE OF NEW MEXICO "BH" (NCT-1) LEASE
AND OFFSET LEASES

L,ea County, New Mexico
1" = 2000

1960

Merada Petroleum Corp., P. 0. Box 312,

Midland, Texas

'w - Undesignated

Wolfcamp Pool

S - Undeslgnated

Strawn Pool

John M. Kelly,
New Mexico

Union 0il Comg

Building,
Texas

P. 0. Box 5671, Roswell,

any of California, Union 0il

19 West Texas Ave., Midland,
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i.041 CGorpvoration; also appearing in association with Mr., E. E.

Fogelson, member of She Bar of the State of Texus on behalf of
International 0il Corporation.
MR. VERITY: George Verity, appearing for Southern Union,

and also in conjunction with Mr.Quillman Davis of the Texas Bar

Yor Aztec Oil.

HR. CONDRA: For I'an American Re‘crole}@égorporation.
C. G. Condra, and Cuy Buell. |

MR. GAETJENS: Paul Gaetjens, we will appear for Texaco.
We will have only a closing statement, and will not present any
direct testimony.

ER. PORTER ; ‘Anyone else desire Lo nékc:ah Avpearance
in Case 20957 -

MR.;TRUEBLOQD:_vHérry_E. Trueblood, representing Con-
solidated 01l and Gas Company. I am not a member of any Bari I
know quite a bit about the Dakota formatiocn. T would like to make
ah appearance.

MR. PORTER: . Mr, Bushwell.

MR, BUSHWELL: H. J. Bushwell, appearing on behalf of
Amerada. We willkjust make a statement; no testimony.

MR. HALEY: H. D. Haley, Continental Cil, District
Superinﬁéndent from Durango. We wish to make a statement 4in the
latter parﬁ;l

MR, BERNARD: Frank Bernard, appearing for British

American 0il Company. I have a statement; no téstimony.

&
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FR. KOLLBBD* Lhe Go Holland, representing Ccaulkins 011
Companyes We hava N0 tastimony b©o present; we would 1ike bo make
a statement.

MR kPOPP' Tom POPPs representing gunset Internatienal
Petroleun. 1 am here ©O make a suatcmente.

MR. PORTER ¢ Any otner appearances?

; MR, PAYNE:® Qliver Payne, representing the Cil Conserva-
tion commission. We proposs o call tWO witnesses. 1 would 1ike
to have & 5uminute recess 80 W€ can post the exhibits .

_r«'xR° PCRTERS We will pake & “short reccss:

(ReCess.)

¥R PORTER S the Hearing will come to order, please, and
the Commission will ve represented py Mr. Payne.
vR. PAYNE: T have tWo witnesses, Mre utz, and Mr. Arnold
MR, VERI 1Ti;  Prier to the presentdi on of avidence in

this casé, in pehalf of gouthern Union we believe there may be x
!

"some'techﬂicel and 1egal problems with regard bo it, and gouthern

Union wants to_be certain of two things' That ghey have proper
opportunity to‘presentweyidence in suppor? of theilr progress, and
also thet the notice and scope of the Hea ring 18 broad enough toO
permit jr. As late aS Friday of last veek, gouthern Union has \
ebtained information from shut -in wells which i{ndicates that there |

ys positive evidence of drainace in ©he pekota Interval in excess

6LO acres. The same*evidence causes them to have great queStion
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as to whether or not the reservoir justifigs their drilling more
than onérweil to 5&0 acres. We are of the'opinién that we néed a
1ittle more time to stuwly the information that has 3o recenﬁly
become -available to us.

Vle are-also aware c¢f the fact that other individuals are mak-

ing studiss on the reservdr characteristics in the Dakota. and

this information needs to be presenteéd after it has . a prover. -
analysis of the study.,

Now, we think that it is necessary we have a time of 60 days
in order to further analyze information, so that we can make a
proper request, and make the Commission aware of the information
we have, which indicates that there is drainage, and that'bhé

igsion should permit a. period of twelve months within which

N A
v 13 WAL A s aa

further gtudies and interference tests could be made. The idea
in mind, by coming ou%Ewith'the order, that would permit ﬁhose
individuals who wanted to drill on 320 acres to do so; and also
permit those individuals who felt that one well to each 320 was
not' justified, to drill one well to 640 acres, and have a double
allowable thereon.

Now, Southern Union does not insist this matter be heard in
this cause, so long as it is definitely understood that the matter
could be takén’up under another Cause and another Hearing. We are
of the opinion that it is a proration question, and not a spacing

question; but as I said belore, we do not insist that it is heard

at this Hearing, so long as the Commission, and anyone who might
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object, would not object to it being set down and heard under
anothar docket and possibly a broader notice.,

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Verity, if the Commission decides to
- prorate gas vroduction from the Dakota Producing Interval, the

initial proration period would not start till February the first

PHONE CH 3-6691

of next year. Thersafter, if you so wish, we will advertise the

case in December for the proper size of proration units in the

Dakota.

MR, VERITY: 1 believe that would be satisfactory, and
then we would be given opportunity at that time to present evidence,
""" after further study, at which time we would request a temporary
order for a period of twelve months, which would give permission
for transfer of allowables, and coﬁducting proper investigation
and furthe r reservoir study. If it were docketed under Proration
Notice, it seems to me it would be proper, but certainly if there
is any objection to it, we think it should be made at this time,

an& we should be given opportunity, either in this case, or in

anothar -case, without objection to vresent our point,

MR. PAYNE: We will docket a separate case for December

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

regular hearing.

| MR. PORTER: As I understand it, Mr. Payne, this case
will be set down upon application by Southern Union, and not upon
the Commission's own motion,

MR. PAYNE: That is correct.

MR. VERITY: We don't have any objection to filing an
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whether we present it here, or at another docketed case, we want

application to it. The point I feel I must insist on, I feel it
: : 7y \ ,
should be absolubsly clear an. ‘undarstood on the part of the

J
Commission and anybody that might object to it, is that it cag;ﬁhA”»
be said at that time that we should have-presenteq our evidence
at this Hearing and we have lost our day and our 3ﬁpdrtunity be-
cause we did not do so.

MR, POﬁTER: As I understand the situation, this case
today concerns proration. The matter which you raise concerns
spaéing.

MR. VERITY: We do not so agree, Your Honor. It is our
bosition that when you start prorating the Dakoﬁa gas interval,
chat the question of whether or not you are going to aliow two
allowables to one well that is dedicated on 640 acres, is a pro-
ration question, and this was exactly the reason I wanted it clear.

If you insist that we must present it at this Hearing,‘then we

think we must have & continuance in order to do so. We don't care

it understood that we -- our position is that we are presently
considering a proratibn question and prorationing ﬁheory, and a
prorétioning request for relief and for an order; and 8o we don't
want it said sixty days from now, we should have presented our
position here, because that was the proration here, and therefore

we couldn't present it.

MR, PAYNE: It wouldn't be sc said, Mr. Verity.

MR. PORTER: Do you intend to request a proration formula?
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TIm. YERITY: We intend to requost that the Commission
grant, as a part of the prorationing order, that on a temporary
basis of twelve months, the Commission vermit any operator or
operators .in the pool, who desire to drill one wellvto 6L0—acré
section, to take a double allowable thereof, twice fhe ailowéblevl
you give for 320-acre proration units; and further, we think in
order that this can be demonstrated more clearly and more certainlyj
throughout the entire pool, we should have twelve months in which
to run interference tests, and transfer the allowable so the point
can be made as definite throughout the pool. We think it is now
in the area where we have our interference information.

We do want the Commission to understand that we think we have
a prorationing question, not a spacing question.

MR, PAYNE:; Again, I would point out, if the Commission
decides to prorate gas from the Dakota Producing Interval, the
initial proration period would not start until February lst, 1961,
We will docket a case ﬁpon your request for spacing and proration-
ing units in the Dakota, prior to that time.

MR. VERITY: This is entirely all right; if the Commissian
80 desiré, we Will file an application. |

MR, PAYNE: All right, sir.

MR. ‘PORTER: Mr. Payne, will -you have your witnesses
stahd; please?

(Witnesses sworn,)

MR, PAYNE: Mr. Utz, will you stay and take the Stand,

— ——
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0 please?

Y ke Xe

ELVIS UTZ2, awitness, called by the Applicant, having been
first duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

PHONE CH-3.640)

“BY MR DAVNE:.

-

Q Will you please state your name, by whom you are employed,

and in what capacity?
A Elvis Utz, engineerwith the 0il Conservation Commission.
Q Mr. Utz, how long have you been employed by the 0il
Conservavion Gommission?
A About eleven and a half years.

Q What has been your title during that period of time?

" A Gas enginesr,
- Q You are familiar with gas proravioning as it 1is worked

in the San Juan Basin, Mr., Utz?

A Yes, sir.

Q You are also familiar with the case that has baen called

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

g here today to consider proration from the Dakota Producing Interval?
g A Yes, I am,

- § Q Have you made any studies in connection therewith?

. g A I have made some compfehensive studies in regafd to this;

Q Why do you feel, Mr. Utz, it desirable to prorate gas

production from the Dakota Producing Interval?

MR, PORTER: May I interrupt? I meant to announce the
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Novemter will be 3l parrels; for the Northwest,it will remain at

for this occurrence iz thet with nroraticn the operators and pur-

| that Purchasers submit Preliminary Nominationé for thslnakota, not
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allawahlaa. The Commission has arrived at a decision in the allow-

able cases, and the normal unit allowable for the Southeast for
| | at 70

Q (By Mr. Payne) Mr. Utz, would you please give us any
comments you might have on the rneed for prorating gas production
from the Dakota Producing Interval?

A I have a short statement, which will probabiy cover ﬁhe
whole situation, as far as my opinion is concerned:

One of my duties as Gas Engineer for the Commission is to make
periodic studies of non-prorated gaéuégdi; as well as prorated gas
pools ih order to ouseive Lhe sffact of gas proration. As a result
of these studies I have obssrved that gas pools that are not pro-
rated invariably show a far greater degree of unratable takes

between wells than do prorated pocls. Probably the main reason

chasers have allowables to produée against.,

‘T have made a comprehensive study of gas takes in the Dakota
area of San Juan and Rio Arriba Countieé, New Mexico. This study
indicates that gas proration is needed for the Dakota wells in 3an
Juan Basin. I therefore recommend that the,CommiSaion‘order gas
proration for all Dakota wells in the area designated for 320-acre
Dnillihg Units and proration units by Commission Order R-1287 and
1287-4 in order to protect correlative rights and prevent waste,

I further recommend that proration begin February 1, 1961, and
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later than December 9th, 1960.
That concludes my orepared statemént.

Q Do I understand correctly, Mr. Utz, you feel that it is

desirable to prorate the Dakota in order to prevent waste and

=¥ N

protect correlative rights?
A That is right, yes, sir.

MR, PAYNE: Thank you., That concludes the direct testi-

mony of this witness,

MR. PORTER: Anyone have any questions of Mr. Utz? Mr,

Verity.
CROSS~-EXAMINATION

BY MR. VERITY;

s 4
iz more

¢  Mr. yvz, If I understand your Lesilnoiiy, there

gas than.there is,that can'be produced 4nd is deliverable, than

there is market to-deliver to the market?

A Yes, sir.

Q Do you have any opinion, or do you know how much more
2 there ig than markat?

A Mr., Verity, I do not have that information available at
this time, but according to the deliverability of the wells, there
is at least twice as much gas available from the 175 wells which
we have made a study of; we have limited it to 1757wells, and all

thess wells we have deii#erability tests as of July lst,

Q Then if there is double the amount of gas to market on:

those 175 wells, this factor would be increasing as other wells arf
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completed and you make deliverability tests? ) i

A It would, assuming that the market demand does not £0 up

'in proportion. N
/ MR. VERIPY: That'ts a1j.
MR, POR?EE: Any“fﬁrtherhquesﬁions of‘this Witness?
(No response. )
MR, PORTER: The witness may be excused,
MR. PAYNE: ' We will call Mp, Arnold,
Rt L T
E. C. | A RNOL D, a withess, called by the Applicéﬁt, having
been f3-;t, duly SwWorn, was examined and teatified as follows:
| DIRECT EXAMINATION
BY MR, PAYNE: |

Q Would the witness please state his full’héme, his posi-

Lion, and with whonm you are employed ?

A E. C. Arnold, Suﬁé?visor'; of District 3,0f the New
Mexico 011 Conservation Commission, |

Q Mr, Atnold, how long have you been embloyed by the‘Oil
Conservation Commission? |

A Approxiﬁately pen years,

Q Are you generally familiar with gas production from the
3en Juan Basin?

A Yes, 1 am,

Q Are you also familiar with how prorationing has worked




Bk ]

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORS'?’ING SERVICE, Inc.

PHONE CH 3-66%1

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

PAGE 13

A

Q

Yes,

Hava yéu made a study concerning the Dakota Producing

Interval --

=

Q

Yes, I have.

-~ in connection with this case?

Right,

Now, Mr, Arnold, are you familiar with the applfcation

that ‘has been filed here to consider prorating gas production from

the Dakota Producing Interval?

A
Q

Yes.

Mr. Arnold, how many Dakota gas wells are there in the

Sen Juan Basin, as of September 1lst, 19607

A

Q.

portation

A

Q

DR .
P~

301 wells as of September 1st,

And how many of thoese wells are connected with gas trans-

L

facility?

Wwells wWere connected as of September 1st also.

How many of these wells do you have é.deliverability

test on file?

A

A
Q

deliverability is in

176 wells.

What iz the average deliverability of these 176 wells?

1193 MCF a day.
11937
1193, right.

What is the average deliverability of the wolls whose

the range of 200 MCF per day to 3,000
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MCF per day?

A 975 MCF PER DAY,

Q What is the average deli#erability tests pf the wells
whose deliverabilities are in the range of 200 MCF per day to 2,000
ber day? |

kA 788 MCF per day.

Q  Mr. Arnold, have you made a general comparison of the
Dakota Producing Interval, as to the Mesa Verde formation?

A Yes, testimony in 1508 and 1523 pointed ouégégveral
similarities between the Mesa Verde formation and the Dakota
formabion,'@hich I will repeat here. The average porosity, as
testified to in those cases, is 7.2 percent for the Dakota formatidn,
9.1 percent for the Mesa Verde formation; average interstitial
weight 30.6 percent for the Dakota formation, 28.6 percent for the
Mesa Verde formaticnj average net pay feet,Dakota formation LO feet],
Mesa Verde foriabicn 51 fest., Thess arc vcry'aimilar reservolirs
insofar as roeck characteristics range 4n deliverability producing
capacity, and ratio of reserves between individual tracts.

Q Mr. Arnold, in this case at this time, you are not recom-
mending the proration and for svacing units be changed from those
established in Order R-1287, are 'you?

A No.

Q Now, Mr. Arnold, have you prepared exhibits which show

the areal extant and general characteristics of the Dakota formabiJm

in San Juan and Rio Arriba Counties?
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L. A Yes, I have,.

Q Would you pleése refer to Exhibit 1, and explain to the
Ccmmiasion what that shows? |
- ' A Exhibit Nuiber L is a map of a portion of the San Juan

Basin. Shown on this man are all wells which have penetrated the

¥
PHONE CH 3.6691

‘GAilup and Dakota formations. The Dakota producing wells are
shown in smail squares --The wells which’have penetrated thé Dakotg
are shown with small squares; whether or not they are producing
is shown with the appropriate synbol inside the square. I have
also outlined with a shaded red line the approximate present

limits of production from the San Juan and Rio Arriba Counties.

Also shown thereon are traces of cross-sections which are Exhibits

2 through 7.
Q Refersing *o Exhibits 2 through 7, Mr. Arnold, would you

explain what they show?

A Exhibits 2 through 7 show generally that the Dakota
formation~ia-a hblanket type deposit, which 1s present throughout
the major portion of San Juan and Rio Arriba Counties. Marked

upon these exhibits are the formation tops, the top of the Gallup

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

formation, the top of the Graneros, the top of the Greenhorn for-

mation, and the top of the Dakota formation.

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

Q What is the most reasonable marker ‘on those exhibits|

Mr. Arnold?

A The most reasonable marker ig the Greenhorn, which

has very similar electrolog characteristics throughout the Basin.
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L e T e
Q Me. Arnold, do these exhibits also show the perforabed_“w

intervals and the pressures?

A ‘.Yés;~they‘show the perforated intervals, the pressures,
the original open flows, and whether or not the weil {3 a producing
well as in every case indicatéa;

Q Do you have anything further you woild like to present,

PHONE CH 3-6691

, Inc.

Mp, Arnold, in connection with these exhibits?

A Would you like me at this time to discuss these exnibits

{ndividually?

Q Yes, sir.
A  The Tubbs Cross-Jection D, that is indicated by red braci%g
on Exhibit 1, this is a North-South section,

Q That is Exhibit 2, Mr. Arnold?

A Yes.

Q Beging in 3outhwest quarter of Section 18-32 North-6 WesY

-

aﬁd ends in the Northeast quarter of Section 10—2h North -6 Wesb.

A1l the wells are productive with the cxce t.ion of the San Juan
units 286, Number 98 in the Northeast of Section 3-29 North-6 West,

which is this one (indicating). This is a North to gouth section,

DEARNLEY-MEIER REFPORTING SERVICE

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

it indicates a pasinward dip, and shows the: producing areas at
the 3outhwes?b 14mits of the San Juan Basin.

Exhibit Number 3 18 ¢ross. Section B, B-Frime, 3t is indicated

on Exhibit 1l,as the original 1ine begins in the NEZ of Section 36,

32 North, 13 West, on the North end, and onds in the NE& of Sectior

20, 26 North, 12 West on ULhe gouth end. All wells on this section

e o e e T 2 e e et

e e——————" i e rm e = e e e e e
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| re productive with the excentions of E1 Paso Number 1 wéll, which

[ a
Ii% the most scutherly sisll on this sectlon, it is prbbably beyond
the productive limits of the Southwest.

You will notice on all these sections, there is a generallyﬁﬁ«
threefold division in the Dakota formation. There are three
generally sandy zones separated by Coleuvan shale. They are
recognizable throughout the Basin, however, it is much more diffi-
cult to coréelate individual sand bodies within these sand zones
on a regional basis. However, I am going to refer to the three
zones as the "A", "B", and "G" zénes; the "A" zone being the upper

Dakoté, the "B" zone immediately below it, and the “"C" zone is a

lower zone.

Q So you are not saying ihere are only three Dakota zones,
there are some sands‘presenp in between these "Aﬁ, "B%, and ngw
zones, are there not? o ‘

.A There are producing zones, there are individual sand units
within these éones,,several ofwthem, yes.

Q Thank you. -
A And it is the individual units which ars very difficult

to correlate on the regional basis, because they merge with each
other. This section also shows basinward dip from North to South.
One other thing I did want‘to say, the M"A" zone 1is predominantly
the productive zone in the section. This is toward the West side

of the Basin where the "AY" zone is the predominantly productive

zZone.,
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with the "A" zone being predominantly productive zone. The "B"

{

gsciion G-C Prime, Exhibit Number 4, is the Southwest —- tne
Northeast settion, which is shown on Exhibit Number 1 with the blue
line. It begins in the NE4 of Section 27, 29 North, 14 West, and
ends in the NE} of Section 26, 32 North, 6 West. Both the ™A" and

"R zones are productive toward the Scuthwest end of this section,

zone 1s the main producing zone toward the Northeast end of the
aféa covared by this cross section,
You will also notice the section on these sections marked as

the Graneros and Dakota Interval. Well, this is included within

P33 he

the vertical limits of the Dakota producing interval, as set out
in Order R-1287. It is 2 litile bit different type deposit than
most Dakota, being an off-shore bar deposit, it has a rather spotty]
appearance, it is not present in such a widespread range. You
will notice that on the Southwest end of Section C-C Prime, sand-
stone is develovad in the Graneros section; whereas, on the North-
east end of this section, we have é shale section with no sand
developed.

Section D-D Prime is a West to East section, beginning in the
SWi of 13, 27 North, 13 West, and ending in the SWi& of 14, 27 Nory

L West, All wells on this section ere productive with the excep-

~tion of the San Juan unit, El Paso San Juan Unit 27-4, Number
22, which is the easternmost well on this section, This well

did gauge 150 MCF of gas from the Dakota, but was not thought

commercially productive. The "A" zone on this section again shows

s prn A
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East as Townshi» 27 North, & West.
o [ ]

rom Lhat point on, it may be
traced, however, to the very tight andkprobably not very bvroductive
The "B" zone again i3 the vredominant producing sand on the East
end of this section,

E<E Prime is another North to South section, beginning in the
NE3 of Section 10, 31 North, 11 West, and-ending in the NE£ of
Section 28, 25 North, 9 West. The "A" sand is continuous, or the
A" zone is continuous across this cross section, and is the main
producing sénd. The "B" zone is productive in spots. You will
note again the Graneros sandstone is again developed in the
Graneros shale interval,:particulafly on the South end.

Section F<F Prime is a Northwest-Southeast section, beginning
in the SWE of Section 20, 31 North, 12 West, and ending in the NE%
of Section 9, 2L North, 4 West. This section is generally on the
structure-like sorike of the basin. ALl wells are productive of
gas from the Dakota intérval, with the exception of Henson-Sheer
Number 3 on the Jicarilla, which is the most southeadterly well on
this section. This weli "D" was originally completed as a produc-
ing well in the Dakota, but it was not pnlugged back to the Gallup,
and is a producing oil well. Again you will notice the "A" zone
is predominantly producing. The well to the Northwest that is in
the central section, both the "A" and"B" zones are productive, and

toward the eastern part, the "B" zone is the main productive

bo ba continuous from the West end of the section at. least as.far..f. ...

interval. The Graneros sandstone is also well developed toward
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the East end of this section.

Q Mr. Arnold, would you summarize briefly for the Commis-

Sicn, whnau DXilolis 2-through 7 show for the purnoza of this
Hearing?
A They show that the Dakota formation is present as a

blanket deposit throughout a major portion of the San Juan-Rio
Arriba Counties, It also shows it is productive of gas in the com+
mon stratographic reservoir also in the major portion of this area.
Q Mr., Arﬁoid; in genaral terms would you desciriba éhe
characteristics of the Dakota Producing Interval, explaining what
controls the accurulation of gas, and also explain why there is

such a wide diversification of the producing characterisbicsspﬁff

"the wells in the. Dakota?

A as I testified previously,: the Dakota may be described
as a series of sands, separated by intervening shales and cdélﬁ,
A threefold division can generally be made on original bases. On
the fegional, however, iﬁdiviéu&l sand units within thesse sands,
are Very difficult to correlate the regional bases. The thickness
of the Dakdta formation production ranges from 200 to 325 feet;
however, for purposes of this Hearing; the Dakota formation, or
Dakota Producing Interval, when referred to, shall mean the verti-
cal limits as set out in Order R~1287 and i287-h, which is 'a 400-
foot section, which is based on the Greenhorn limestone and extend-
ing downward L0O feet.,

There is an extreme vorcsity and permeability variation in
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‘ the Dakota gsandstone throughout the Basin. This was 2 controlling

| fachar in the accunulation of oil and g28, and it also affects
reserves under"ihdiVidual cacts and producing capacity, These
yariations are due to primary and gecondary factors. The primary

factors have to do with the deposipional environment at the time

PHONE CH 3.6691

ghe Dakota formation wWas depoéited. The Dakota was deposited on

the unstable shelf which was fluctuating fron moderate marine to

, Inc.

awampy conditionsd.

There 1is almost every conceivable variation jn grain gslze,
angularity of grain sand, sorting of sands, all of which affect
porosity and permeability. There Were also secondary fadtors:
which affeqbed porosity and permeability in the pakota sandstone.
Pebrographic analysis made of the Dakovwl aand has shown that re-
generation nas occurred in yarious areas cf the san Juan Bagin.
Regeneraﬁion is a crystalliZation of silica, around individual san

grains. When +his happens, it filis the porosibty and depletes

MEIER REPOR TING SERVICE

permeabl1icy, and that may explain why we sometimes geb dry holses
L {n areas where you would not expect it, from thekgenerai strato-

graphic position, that 1%t would produce. aAlso, it may be explaine

DEARNLEY-
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the 1ndividual yvariation petween production rates of of fsetbing We 1s.
Q Mp. Aynold, as I understand it, you are proposing to the

Commission that they prorate gas produccion‘from the Dakoba Produc

ing Interval, wherever 1% might appear jn the San Juan and Rio

Arriba Co&nties?

I, 5
i

hat's correcti ™

T
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evidence of vertical fracturing, whi@h would have the effect of

Q Why do you recommend that in view of the fact there are
large areas in both Counties that have presently nob been proven

oroductive or unproductive?

A I would recommend thab hacause tha boundaries of Lha i
various sand units within the Dakota formation are extremely vague;
they merge and inter-finger with each other, and this makes pool

definition unpractical if not impossible. There is also widespéead

inter-connecﬁing various sand units in the Dakota Formation. There
has also been no evidence of the elongated permeable and imper-

meable trends that we have in the Pictured Cliffs formation in the

San Juan Basin; there dossn't seem to be any particular pattern

to the discontinuities. Therefore, it makes it very difficulb to

say where one particular pool would end, ana anobhéf would heging

they actually overlap and inter-finger with each other,

Q From an administrative standpoint, are there any advan-
tages to prorating the Dakota Producing Interval as one common:
source of supply?

I Yes, from an administrative standpbiﬁt‘the fffStvadvan?
tage I can fipd, it would be the wildcat well preducing oil. Com-
mission rules say that any well which is drilled more than one
mile away is a wildeat well, We are continually having wells in
the Dakota formation'whiéh are several miles from pool boundaries,
which are still obviously wells in a common reservoir with estab-

lished pools. The only way we can prorate those poois is either
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to establish a new pool, cor to extend an existing pool; and many
vimes 1 you have to make a élaséifiéétion of one of
it is difficult to know which pool you should extend to pick up

the new well. L

Q  Now, in connection with this, Mr, Arnold; what do you
recommend as horizontal limits. of the Dakota Producing Interval?

A I would recommend the horizontal 1limits be defined the
same as in our R-1287-i, which is San Juan and Rio Arriba Counties,
with certain exceptions, those being Ute Dome and Barker Dome.

Q Barker Creek?

A Barker Creek Dome$ also any oil wells are excepted by
the terme af that ordsr.

Q ¥hy would you recommend the Barker and Ute Dome pbols be
exceptad from this order?

A I velieve that Barker Creek Domez and Ute Creek are
structural traps, and are bgrt of' this stratograpnhic reservoir.
Théy have also produced for a number of years: in fact, I think

both areas have been used as storage areas.

Q Now, if'-evidence was presented at a later date that therg
wags a separate and isolated Dakota pool,‘wnuld you propose then to

accept that particular pool from the general Dakota Praducing

Interval?

A That is right. Any time an operator feels that in a
particular area he can prove separation, and he feels the need to

do 8o, the matter could be brought to hearing. However, in the




Wb

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE," Inc.

PIHHONE CN 3-6691

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

PAGE 2),

interim period, if he was improperly classified, so long as we

nrarata the reservoir. with one,PGSQFVOiP.,With,QBQWermulaaMQhere,,UHH.,V

i8 no one golng to be hurt from improper classification in the

meantime.

Q Mr., Arnold, what would you recommend as vertical limits
of the Dakota Producing Interval?

A Also the same vertical limits in Order 1287, which is
,00=-foot section extending downward from the base of the Greenhorn
formation.

Q Do you have a name that you would like to propose for
this pool, other.than Cha-Cha Dakota?

A I don't like to appear dull. I believe I would recommend
the Basin Dakota.

Q Basin Dakota?

A Yes.

Q Now, Mr. Arnold, for the oresent at least, would you

propose-  to incorporate the spacing provisions as contained in our

R-1287?
A Yes, sir, I would.
Q Now, i1s there any problem in the Dakota Producing Interva

of 01l well-gas well definition?

A There hasn't been'up to the present time., There are,

however, approximately nine or ten wells which are claésified as

011 wells and prorated as oil wells, completed in the Dakota Produc

ing Inﬁérval. Seven of these are located Onvthe extreme Southeast

1
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¢ the area. ANd thers arc three walls located in Township |

- A
it W e

[

25 North, Range 9 West, that are equally-completed in the Graneros

sandstone section.

Q How far are these from gas producing wells from the

Dakota?
R, BRATTON: It is a little hard to hear with the alr

conditioning on; if the witness would speak a 1ittle 1oﬁder, we

would apprecilate it.

A These oil wells, at the present time, are located several

miles from the nearest gas production; and in relationship between

-

the oll and buie gas, -5 of the ‘vresent time, is a little bit vague
However, we are not going to affect these oil wells in any way at

EE

the preésent time by prorating gas production. v

Q (By Mr. Payne) Tnasmuch as the gas wells are presently
producing at their capacity, and can produc; at their capacity?

A That is right, and the oil wells are, as 011 wells,
under the statewide rules with the oil allowable.

Q Now, assuning this did eventually become a problem, Mr.
Arnold, what would you propose? |

A Wall, if it developed that these areas were completely
separate from the gas area,'fhen it might be”prefevabie to estab-
1ish pools; if it developed this oil 1is actually in the same
reservoir as the gas,’then we would have to develop & gas-o0il well
definition, as we have in some Dakota reservoirs.

Q Would you propose that a committee be appointed to study
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this problem, if it should turn inﬁo a seriéﬁs problem?

A I think that would be a good idea.

Q What do you propose as gasallocation formula for your
propogsed Basin Dakota Pool?

A I vpropose we use a 75 pércent acreage tine deliverability
25 percent acreage formula, the same as has been used in all other
prorata dry gas reservoirs in Northwestern New HMexico. I would
racommend some modification, which I will elaborate on.

| Q A1l right, sir, is their formula -~ approved, generélly o
accepbable in tha Pisturad C1iffs and Mesa Verde?

A That s right; it hgs operated well in those\pools, and
there is a similarity certainly between the Dakota reservoir and
both Pictured Cliffs and Néea Verde, 8¢ far as rock characteristicd
producing characteristics, deliverability range, and so forth.

q e Aimold, what modifications would you suggest?

A Well, as I pointed out, the 75~25 formula has worked
very well on 90 percent of the wells in our other reservoirs; there
arse excepbiohé, which ére the extremely larpge delivorability wells
which vary many times from average conditions. Those particular
wells I do not belicve in some of our other pools have produced
in accordance with their reserves, and to prevent this happening
in the Dakota formation, I think we should consider establishing
a maximum allowable to prevent that,

Q Do you feel then, in the case of these extremely high

deliverability wells, that the gancral correlation between deliver-

i el
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_,____.___—-’-——___-__-___,__.-—-_..___,.._.

.~._,,._...,.~__--ﬂ~_,_._.__________i__,ii_
[ ability anc recoverauie Rctcha Ahs nreaks down? , \

A Yes, the T ragerve-deliver pohility relationship is ‘pased 1

mainly upon the fact that net pay thickness and deliverability

increased rogethers; also upon the fact permoability—deliverabiliby~I
increased togethen and there is a relationship betvieen permeabilit
and vorosity. mhis relationship petween permeability and porosiby
1s not a direct relationship~ 1 velieve that in some jnstances it
pecomes even 1ess direct. 1 am thinking particularly of local
fracked areas; where a well is completed and the frack increases
the permeability many times without changing the noroeity énpreci-
ably. 1 chink thdb to handle wells which may be comple*ed in that
type zone, ¥ 40 need a maximum allowable.

Q Mr. Arnold, jnasmuch as We have no oisdvetion history
under pforatibn;from the Dakota, how would you propose tO apply

any minimum or maximun?

A 1 would propose that we wribe an order tevp,ﬁrat g8, | -

and prorate for & 3-month period; under the 75-25 formula without
yge of the maximums or minimums, yn order bto secure’ production
information. That prodnction informabion will then be available
by the end of the fourth monthy and during the fifth month 1 would
recommend another hearing be called, at which time the Commission
could hake teatimony relative Lo establishment’of maximum allow-
ables, and also possibly minimun allowables, after we have found
how the formula will operate in the pool at that btime.

Q In other words, YOu would propose that & hearing be held
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again, at which time operators could present their views as to

what the maximumn allowables should be, and the minimun {f either 1is

nacessary?

A fhat's right.

Q Now, HMr. arnold, in regard to pool rules for the proposeéc
Basin Dakota Pool, nhow do you suggest thab ve handled? |

A I do not believe that there would be any changes to

Order R-1670, which is the general gas well order for Northwes?b

New Mexico, with one exception. ‘That is in Paragraph 16-4, and

that has to do with the matter of classifying marginal wells. At
the present time o well is classified as & marginal well if it
fails during & 6-months proration period to ‘make its allowabtle.

¢ In ery one month?

A T would have bto get the rulej I will have to read 1%.

Justva moment.' Rulerab the present time reads? nAfter the pro~" -

duction data is avallable for the 1ast month of each proration

period, any well which had An under-produced status av the beginnir
of the preceding gas proration period, and which did.not produce
jts allowable dﬁring at least one month of such precéeding gas pro-
ration period, may pe classified as & marginal wellt, I would

change that to reads "Its average allowable during at least one

month of the precading g38 proration period". =
Q Leaving some flexibility?

A That 's right. It would, if you do it on an average basis

g

-

it prevents g0 much fluctuation pack and forth,hiclassificatior
L e o R ]
P
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have any questions of Mr, Arnold?

'BY MR. TRUEBLOOD:

you are prorationing here, to a relationship between formations, ag

far ana th ing.

Q Mr. Arnold, in your opinion is it desirable to prorate
gas production from the Dakota Producing Interval in order to
orevent waste and protect correlative rights?

A Yes.

Q Your studies so indicate?

A Yes, they do.

Q Do you have anything further you would like to present,

Mr. Arnold?
A No, sir, I don't believe so.
MR. PAYNE: That concludes the direct testimony. I would
move for introduction of Exhibits 1 through 7. |
MR, PORTER: Any objection to those exhibits?
(No response, ) |

MR, PORTER: The exhibits will Le adinltted. Anyone slse

CROS S ~EX AMINAT ION

Q Have you given any thought in your proration formula,}és

well as a relationship between wells with any formation?

A | Well, I believe that I have, and I have recommended the
same formula be used in this formation as in other formations.

Q Is‘it your opinion -~ I hate to bring up the ugly word

of “economics", it's one thing we are all in the business of --
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Is it vour opinion that that formula of 25-75 fairly represents a
distribution, or the proper assignment of economics, as betwéep

Y
g

sservolirs? 1 will reStaté:ﬁy‘dﬁéstion: Do you believe it properl
attends to questions of pay-out within individual reservoirs?

A Well, I think that it generally does. It is a little
bit hard to know at this point exactly how this reservoir, how
this_formula will operate in this reservoir, because we don't
really know what the total market and tota. deliverability ratio
is going to be over the first proration period. If the market is
high enough with respect to the total deliverability,then the
acreage allowable would tend to orovide a fairly high minimun
allowable., »

Q That is my only quyestion.

A I do think, in cases where the market becomes so low with

respect to total deliverability, that we have too low a breaking
point and too small an acreige on:the allowable. Wb do need a
minimum allowable Lo pravent préemature abahdbgmént. |

Q The allowables are set by the two major purchasers of
gaé in the San Juan Basin, and they are rather unflexibls as ‘to
their problems of minimum take or pay, and my question was, do you
believezthis formula‘equitébly distributes available nominations
as between reservoirs? In other words, I will put it another way:
The Pictured Cliffs well cost $30,000.00, and Mesa Verde cost
$60,000.00; is the 25-75 really equitable, if the Dakota costs
$100,000.00, could this 25-75 possibly be equitable between reservd

yirs'
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QUESTIONS BY MR. HALEY:

Q Mr. Arnold, if I understood you correctly awhile ago,

there is no proposal to reclassify any existing Dakota oil wells -

as gas wells,'or any definite limit as to what mizht be the differ-
ence between an oil well and a gas well?

A I wouldn't propose'to reclassify any wells to gas wells
at the present time,

Q@  In other words, at this time fau'dqn't have under consi-
deration say, a gas-oil ratio limit of some figure that might call
an oil well or gas well?

A No, sir, I don't have any figure for that; I think it
might be a good idea to study that problem, in case it arises.

Q The reason we ask the question, we are currently dévelop-
fng a series of oil welis bhat possibly will have a nigh gas-oil
ratio and we are basing our economics, as I think someone has
ned ‘the n o2al for this nrder'wif1 in no wéy limit
those, that is what I wanted to be sure.

A No, they won't,

MR. PORTER: Any other questions of this witness?
REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR, PAYNE:

Q Is 1t your opinion there 18 a general correlation betweenl .
the deliverability of the gas wells in the Dakota Producing Inter-

val, and recoverable reserves under the tracts dedicated to the

| wells?
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A That is my opinion.
Q You mentioned a minimum and maximum, what do you propose
tentatively for that minimum and maximum, by recognizing the fact

you are nobt proposing that any such minimum and maximum be placed

1in any orde?rthat issues out of this Hearing?

A Tentatively, I have determinaed that I think the minimum
should be about 200 MCF per day, or six million a month; I alsq
believe the maximum should be established at about 2,000 MCF per
day, or sixty million MCF per month.

Q How did you arrive at those figures, Mr. Arnold?

A I believe as much as anything else for arrival at the
maximum, I looked at the overall possible production in the Blanco-
ﬁesa Verde pool, I found that there are approximately thirty wells
in the Blanco-Mesa Verde pool, which“had an average daily produc-
tion"during_l959 in excess of one million ~-- maybe I better keep
this on an MCF basis -- had an original daily production in excess
of 1500 MCF per day, and there were not over 15 wells out of 1790
wells which bad an average dally production of ovsr 2,000 MCF per
day. &and actually it would be those few wells which I would intend
to contrél with the maximum allowable. I made the presumption
that the range of deliverability and the range of reserves was

about the same ir. the Dakota formation as in the Mesa Verde forma-

| tion,

Q If such a maximum were sustained at a later date, do you

feel it would actually be tied to the reco#erable reserves?
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A Yes, sir, I feel that could be Justified;_
Q What is the basis of your minimum figure, is that
economics? | S |
A Yes, sir, that's right, just to prevent premature aban-
donment of wells.
MR. PAYNE: Thank you.
MR, PORTER: Anyone else have a question of Mr. Arnold?
--{No response.)
MR. PORTER: You may be excused.
(Witness excused.)
MR. PORTER: Mr. Payne, does that conclude your testimonw
MR. PAYNE: Yes, sir, that concludes my testimony.,
MR. PORTER: Does anyone eiss dzzire to present testimony
MR. HOWELL: Ben R. Howell of K1 Pasc Natural Gas Company
we would desire to present one witness,
MR. PORTER:¢ Have yéUr witness come forwgrd and be sworn,
(Witness sworn.) | |
Ao
DAVID H. RAINEY, awitness, called by E1 Paso Natural
Gas Company, having been first dﬁly sworn, was examined and testi-
fled as followss
DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR, HOWELL:

Q Will you state your name for the record?

A David H. Railney.
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Q By whom are you employed, and in what capacity?

e Ty PR Ll L MY R Y i N d - o A b i i e pape
1 Pass Naturaltlas CompEny acidninistrativa Agadatant

)
o

in the Proration Department.
Q ‘Have you testified before this Commission as an expert

matter of record?

M

witness, and have your qualifications heen made

aada w

A Yes, sir.
Q I assume the witness is acceptable as an expert witness?
MR, PORTER: Yes, sir, he is.

Q (By Mr, Howell) Mr. Rainey, did you make a study to
determine the relationship of thé recoverable net reserves in the
Dakota Producing Interval, as compared with the 1nitial deliver-
ability of wells completed in that Interval?

A Yes, sir, I have. |

Q Will you please state to the Commission, generally, what

you a1d, and the ©esis that you used in deberminimg She reenvarvable

net reserves?

A Yes, sir. We -~ Our Reservoir Department analyzed be-
tween approximately 50 and 60 cores on producing wella in the
Dakota, and obtained averages of various reservoir factors on a
Township and Range basis. If we didn't have a core in the particu-
lar Toﬁnship and Range, we used thé averages for the sulrounding
Townships and Ranges.

Q Let's tie that determination down a minute. Township

and Range, by Township do you mean a block containing 36 sections?

A Yes, sir.
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[ —
Q So leu's,

A K11 right, sir. And in analyzing these cores on the
: vaf%éﬁévTéﬁﬁﬁhips,Wthgykdetermined weighped average pordsity,

connobe water permeability,A;na-éléo on the basis Gfinitial com=_ |.
pletion, to the average shub-in pressure for each Town«

‘ahip and Range. 4e T stated, if we didn't actually have core in-

formation in the particular Township, we used the average for sur-
rounding Townships toO apply to thabt particular Township; On the
pasis of that, wWe took the wells on which we had 10gS of one kind
or another, and determined the net pay thickness oOn each well on

the basis of the effective pay$ that is, the pay that was actually

1f there were some gections in the Dakota

open %o the well bore.
tnat -had not been perforated or opened to production, that section

was excluded, SO this 1a effect was & determination of net effectiﬁé

pay. And on the basis of the averageS'obtained from the pressures;

porosity, connote water, and 80 forth, thero was a reserve figure

of‘a reser§e per acre foob astermined in gach Township and Range
Q Each township?

o Each township. We then; on the basis of the net pay,

net effective pay figured in eéch?individual well, calculated &

reserve on the 320~acre tract for each well on which we had infor-

maton. Now, there may be some slight error on some specific wells

there, an odd shaped section, an odd siéed gsection; we made an

agsunption that every well had 320 acres attributed to 1t. Other

vhan that, on the core volune basis, wWe pelieve these reserves are

~L,_.______,___,,__,_,_________*M__w___,__,._
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PR R
‘ about as accurate as we can determine, without having pressure

\ hisbories to determine ‘the acbtual U;:ct~resefves.;

“e Lhsn nlothted -- excuse me -- We thehrtabulated’phe deliver-
N 5 abilities and reserves by reserve groups, and determined uiis
N § averages in each reserve groubs In other vords, from zero Lo one
?, S é biilibn*ihbic feet of reserves, ahd she billion to two billion,etcs,
o i% ‘ and babul?ted the averagscs of take in each of those reserve groups;
that 18 what ve plotted, and what wve czll El pPaso's Exhibit Number

One here. I might point out that the circles represent the average%

of wells within those reserve groups, and are not necessarily the

same number of wells. For instance, in the range from zero to

Pad

one billion cubic feei Of

~ssarves , only three wells on that be-
hind that dot. In the one to two billion group, there are twenby-
two wells. In the two %o three_billion group, bhere are thirty-

gix wells. In the.bhree to four billion group, forty-four wells.

In the'four to five pillion group, there are thirty-four wells.
In the five to gix billion group, there are eleven wells. I1n the '
3ix to seven billion group, there are five wells. In the seven to

sight billion group, there are four wells; and in the last group,

DEARNLEY—MEIER REPORTING SERVICE
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which you can see is an outfof-line, is only one well involved.

Q Now, how many wells total are reflected in the tabulation
and graph which you have prepared to illustrate your study?
A There are 160 wells total represented hera. We had

deliverabilities, as guch, I believe, on 173 wells.

Q What deliverability was that, was thab jnitial deliver-

e — um—

.
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‘deliverability about 200 MCE, we did not feel that was in any way

ability?
A Yes, sir, that is the 4ni%1:1 doliverabilities in each

case, 8o we thought it was a comparable figure between wells.

Q hYour purpose in using the initiai”déiiﬁéfébiiiﬁiéé‘is to
ﬁave«a figure that was constant all the way through?

4 Yes, sir, that was our intent, As I said, we have 160
wells on this graph; however, we had deliverabilities on 173. We
threw out 13‘of those wells for various reasons. 1Two of them we
had deliverabilities on, and for some reason we did not have copies
of the logs in-our files; I don't know whether we did not get logs)
I did not get copies, and there was nb way to determine reserves.
The others were thrown out for one of thris reasonst First, the
well éhowed, because of its pay section thicknéss, very high esti-
mated recoverable reserves, and the deliverabilities were not any-
where near in linej for instance, we had one that showed about

seven and a half billion cubic feet of recoverable reserves, aid

raprasentetive of what the deliverability on that well should
truly have been. Also, we had about four wells in which the deli-
verability test that was in our files, was something in excess of

what the absolute open flow of the well -had been calculated to be,

although we did not know whether the open flow or deliverability w#s

more accurate, and did not know which one to attempt to relate to

the resarve figures. There are also 23 wells in the group that had

initial absolute open flows in the neighborhood of ten to nineteen
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million cubic feet, with deliverabilities on th; order of 200 to
256 MCF, 30 we threw those out comnletely =25 Livni-representative,
and again not knewing whether the déliverabilities or the open
floﬁ was the more accurate figure to use. Of the 172 deldvcpabili-
ties, we used 160 on this graph.

Q Now, from that study, what do you conclude.ﬁich reference
to the relationship betwéen the net recoverable raserves of gas,
énd the initial deliverability of the wells completed in the Dakota
Prdducing Interval?

A As can be seen from this graph, there is a very reason-
able strajght line relationship between deliverability and net
recoverable gas. On the basis of that. it fa my cpliisi Lhat
deliverability is~a‘very apropos formula to use in this reservoir.
It should also be pointed out that the slope of this curve is
cohsiderably less than one which would be the case with more than
L5 degrees. In other words, the doliverability of the well is
nore neérly’ropFGSQHtahivé‘df‘thé reseEVes, the reééveféﬁle:;eservé
than’if the curve had been greater than 45 degreeé. In other words

there is not as much -- Let me put it another way. The deliver-

‘ability factor in this reservoir does not give as much weight with

regpect to reserves, as is being given in many other reservoirs in
which deliverabiiity is used &s a formula. In other words, to
state it again, the deliverability formula here comes more nearly

approaching a pool in which we should probably use 100 percent

deliverability, than some factor, that might be indicated by an

|»




v -

N
2

F

ER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

..,
2

DEARNLEY ME;

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

PHONE CH 3-6691

PAGE LO

| provide a fairly &ubstanﬁial minimum allowable,’ in case  the well

acreage factor.

| 9] To put it in another way, would ycu say this indicates
that in this Dakota PrcducingﬁInterval,hthe deliverébility of the
wells co38 not increass as rapidly as the reserves? o

A That's correct.

Q And your graph does show that cleariy hore by the fact
it 1is a line that doesn't come as high as a L5-degree angle,
which would be the result if there was an exact 1 to 1 relationship?

A That's correct.

Q Now, as a result of this study, what would be your
recommendation to the Commission as tc the allocation formula which
would be best for us in the Dakota Producing Interval?

A Well, as T stated, probably this is a good pool to indi-
cate almost 100 percent deliverability; however, in the interest
of providing a minimum allowable which seems to be of some concern,
it is our recommendation that the stated 75 percent acreages times
deiivb?ﬁhfiitv}'plus 2% vorcent acreage formuls, be used in this

vool., In that fashion, the acreaga factor in the rformula would

had a very low deliverability.

'AQ The way that o?erateé is; whatever the market may be,
that 3a going to be taken out of thg pool, 25 percent of it is
gofﬁg *a go on acreage? o

A Yes, sir.

Q And the other 75 percent then would be apportioned between
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the wells in this poocl on deliverability times acreage?

A Yes, sir.

A] In your opinicn, would that formula be effectivﬁfin pre-
venting waéte and protecting cbrrelative rights? .

A Yes, sir, I think so.

Q Do you have any other statement you wish to make with
reference to the propésed rules?

A No, sir, I believe not. I think we geneially concur Qiﬁh
the Commission's recommendation that the rules be in accordance
with the atandard proration order for the Northwest portion of
New Mexico, which is Order R-1670, and I think in the interest of
ease of administration and a littie more, 1little fairer method of
determining narginal wells, we would go along with tne Commission's
recommendati s to make the determination of ﬁarginal wells based

on the average allowable, rather than any particular month.

N

'Q By so doing, would that eliminate any extreme flgqt@dt;gp o
that m{ght exist by reason of market demand or change in the mabkeﬁ?

A There are months when 1t is conceivable that the allow-
able would be so IGW,Fthe demand, the result of the allowable would
be low enough any well could make it in one month of ‘a proration
period, whereas, in fact it would really be a margihal well and
should be so classified. |

Q Was this exhibit, El1 Paso's Exhibit Number 1, preparéd

under your supervision and direction?

A Yes, sir, it was prepaﬁed under my supervision, on the
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basis that I mentioned of the information which I obtained rrom
our Reservoir Department on the reservesQ

E ; ‘s y PROPACY TN U T 7, SPRIR VT I SR T NSO Lilw o
Q Dges that correetly sct the facis That you fowid in

your study?
A Yes, sir,

YR, HOWELL: We offer El Paso's Exhibit Number 1 in evi-

dence,

MR. PORTER: Without objection, the exhibit will be ad-
mitted into the record. Does anyone have any questions of Mr.

Rainey? Mr. Trueblood.
CROSS -EXAMINATION

BY MR. TRUEBLOOD:

Q When you were making your study, as I‘'undecrstood r.u to
say, you eliminated from your reserve calculations, anything that
vas not parforated?r

A Yes, sir.
- Q What did you do in the casé'of brazojet single point
entry‘factop treatments?

A Let me clear that up. What we did in the rortion of the
formation that was not effectively opened to the well bore, was
eiiminéte, In other words, as Mr. Arnold testified, there may be
in~§ome areas; two to three producing zones within the Dakota Pro-
ducing Interwval., If only one Interval of the three were open to
the well bore as effective reserves contributing to the delivér-

ability of that well, that was the only portion that was included.
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17a A1d nob axclude anytning that was open to the well bore,

1.portion open boO the well bore.

Q You &2 concur wibn their yertvical rrack*na in the Dakota%

A Very definitely.
Q In this approach, don't you disregard vertical fracking?

A Mo, sir; for the reason the sectionsthere were excluded,

with sections that were completed, separate zones that vere com-

pletely zoned from other zones by shale parriers, Or something

if -- To clarify vhat & 1ittle more,

1ike that. In other words,

gand present, say from 7500 feet to 7550 feet there

say there is

it is gand; bthe sand 1is only

actually perforate

a rrom 7500 to

75

25

ftical“frack.

We include the entire 5

0 feet

, base of the ve

that sand v

.1ea open O the wel

1 borej whare sands

are completely

as open {pto the we

1], bore only applies.

Lﬂ___,__,_.,___,.,,_,,___,_“,,ﬂ,,,#ﬁﬂdﬁ__

separabed rrom what W
Q phere s nob Juch A thing es vertical fracking in the
shale?
A Quite possiblys we excluded that as nob too probabla.
MR;'TRUEBLOOD: Very'unusual.reserVOir. That's all.
MR, PORTERS Any further~questions of this witness?
(No response. )
MR, PORTER: The witness may’be‘excused.
(Witness axcused.)
MR, PORTER! Anyone else desire to present tesbimony in
the case?

(No response. )
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MR, PORTER: At this timae we will have the statements.,
I"‘I'I'o Buell .
MR. BUELL: Guv Buall, for Pan #imarican Petraloum Cor-

poration. It is our recommendaticn to the Commission that the

‘Basin Dakota Gas Pool be nrorated as proposed by the Commission

staff.

MR, PORTER: I see you concur with Mr. Arnold in the

pool name?
MR. BUELL: Yes, sir.
YR. PORTER: You better do that before Mr, Payne gets

through with you. 4nyone else have a statement? Mr., Davis,
MR, DAVIS: Quilman Davis, revresenting Azte¢ 011 and
Gas Comvany. To protect correlativekrights and prevent waste, we

recommend that the Commission prorate Dakota gas, commencing

Fabruary 1, 1961,

MR. PORTER;: Mr. Veirity, werse you aboubt to make a stats-

il e 4

ment ?

MR. VERITY: No, I was not. We have no objoction to the

recommended proration,

MR. GAETJENS: Paul Gaetjeﬁs, representing Texaco,
Incorporated. I will have our Diétrict Engineer, Mr, Johnaon, »

give a prenared statement.
MR, JOHNSON: Texaco, Incorporated, as operator of
Dakota wells in Northwest New Mexico, is not in support of the

recommendation to include deliverability as & prorationing factur

®
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oparators who cannot afford o frack at the ‘wells, from five

to ten different times there on a specific ecompletion job., I thini

that El1 Paso Natural in their presentation, and I Chink Mr. Arnecld |

for the Co winisgion, has completely disregarded the fact there is
a premium being placed on the personts ability to expend funds in
the original completion of a wall, at a time when we have a Veity
difficult outlet, satles outlet situation in the San Juan Basin,
I think for the Commission to place 130 percent, or 75 percent

even, of a well's allowable on nothing more than deliverability,

is completely impractical, I think there should be a depth factor
added to this particular formula, and the formula will be so
devised as to copr elate between individual formations within‘the
San Juan Basin.

MR. PORTER: Anyone eise have a statement to make ?

The Commission will take the case under advisement., Excuse me,

Mr. Holland.
MR. HOLLAND: A.AF. Holland as operator of producing

gas wells 1in the San Juan Basin area, concurs in the principle
of proration of gas from the Dakota Producing Interval, We would

urge the Conservatisn Comn ission, and the gas purchasing companies,

to recognize the different producing depths for the Pictured Cliffs

formation, the Mesa Verde formation, and the Dakota formation, in

preparinv nominations and allocations for the various £as pools

of the San Juan Basin area. To amplify this principle, it is -dur

opinion that the best interests of conservation are not served by,

e L — .

. i ¢ A
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percent, or less than 25 percent should be given to the deliver-

for example, the shallower Pictured Cliffs being assigned an allow-
able equal or comparable to locations which might be assigned to
the deenar vrodnecing Datota wells,

IV is our nd

"It 43 cur cpinion that the Conservation Commission and the

gas purchasing companies should devise some plan to afford equitabl

distribution of gas demand to the various producing horizons of
the San Juan Basin area.

MR. PORTER: Did I overlook anyone?

MR. BERNARD: Frank Bernard, British imerican il Companyl

British American*0il Company has acreage in the State of New Mexico),

e

in the area under consideration, and submits the following comments
If the Commission finds the present method of nominations among the
various pbole is inadednate aﬁéwg;g;;;fnn batween the various pools
is éssential, then British &mevican feels the only equitable thing
is to prorate between pools on the reserve basis. Recognizing that
the method{gf proration must be workable, we suggest the reserve
must be estab1ished‘using a factwbasé‘on bottom hole pressure, timep
acreage, times pay thickness. To allocate broduction between pools

within a pobl rim, and feels that the allocation formula should

include both deliverability and acreage, However, no more thar 50

ability, the remaining factor being based on straight acreage. We
believe that such é formula will protect correlative rights by giv-

ing each well its just shars of the market; prevent the unnecessary

wells by encouraging wider spacing; through acreage promote more
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maintenange throngh daltvarshility credit.
MR, PORTER: Anyone else have a s@étement?
(No response., )
MR. PORTER:

advisement .

The Commission will take the case under




PR w
R | grate OF NEE Hex1co )
Y osse o
TLLO o \

Q svs

COUNTY OF BERNAL

YN NELSON, Notary Public in an

eby certify that the fore-

I, LLEWEL
grate of New MexicoO, do her

Bernalillo,
nscriot of P

rocee

going and attached Tra

ﬁservation
ypewrittenjt

cord bO the b

Commission '
ranscript'by

est of MY k

reduced to © me, ond thab the same i a
powledge, skill and

true and correct re
the 10th day of October, 1960,

nalillo, statbt

ability.
e of New

yn Lue CTY of Albuqueraue,

Mexico.




, Inc.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE

PHONE CH 3-6691

ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO -

WITNESS

ELVIS UTZ - Cs ,
Direct Examination by Mr. Payne
Cross Examination by Mr. Verity

E., C. ARNOLD
" pirect Examination by Mr. Payne
Cross Examination by Mr. Trusblood
QUESTIONS by Mr., Haley
Redirect Examination by ¥r. Payne

DAVID H. RAINEY 1
Direct Examination by Mr. Howell
Cross Examination by Mr. Trueblood

MARKED Fon

EXHIBIT IDENTIFICATION

Map 15
Cross Section 15
Cross Section 15
Cross Section 15
Cross Section 15
Cross Section 15
Cross Section 15 -

37

OFFERED
29
29
29
29

29
29
29

L2




DRAFT

RSM/esr BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
October 19 OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING
CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATTION
COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR
THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

CASE No. 2106

Order No. R- ZEZZ

APPLICATIUN OF TOXACDO, TMNC.

FOR AN OIL-OIL DUAL COMPLETION

IN AN UNDESIGNATED WOLFCAMP

POOL AND IN AN UNDESIGNATED
PENNSYLVANIAN POOL, LEA COUNTY,

NRW MEXICO, URHHIZINGPARKHERE
STRINGS-GF-SMAYT  DIARR T O TUORTNG .

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

.‘BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on
October 19, 1960, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Daniel S. Nutter,
Examiner duly appoinied Xy the 011 Conservation Commission of New

Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission, * iun acccrdanca
with Rule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

~ NOW, on this day of October , 1960, the Commission,
a quorum being present, having considered the application, the
evidence adduced, and the recommendations of the Examiner, Daniel S.
Nutter , and being fully advised in’'the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due pﬁbiic‘ncﬁiée having been given asg reQuirédﬁby
law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject
matter thereof.

N (2) ‘That the applicant, Texaco Inc., is the owner and
operator of the State "BH" Well No. 3, located in Unit E, Section
11, Township 12 South, Range 32 East; NMPM, Lea County, New
Mexicq. ,
(3) That the applicant proposes to dually complete the above-
described State "BH" Well No. 3 in such a manner as to permit the
production of oil from an undesignated Wolfcamp pool and the pro-
duction of oil from an'undesignated Pennéylvanian pool through
parallel strings of 2 1/16-inch tubing installed within a string
of 5 1/2-inch casing set at total depth.

(4) That the mechaﬁics Gf the proposed dual completion are

feasible and in accord with good conservation practices.
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CASE No. 2106

i (5) That approval of the subject application will neither -

i ;
ﬁcause wagte nor impair correlative rights.
i ,

i IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

i

{authorized’to dually complete its State "BH" Well No. 3, 16ééted
%in Unit E, Section 11, Township 12 South, Range 32 East, 'NMPM,
éLea.COunty, New Mexicc, in such a manner as to permit the'prdduc—
j"tion\')f oil from an undesignated Wolfcamp pool and the production
of oil from an undesignated Penhsylvaﬁian pool £hrough'paralle1
strings of 2 l/ié;iﬁchrtubing installed within a string of 5 1/2-

inch casing set at total depth.

and produce said well in accordance with the provisions of Section
V, Rule 112-A.

CRCVIDED TURTINR, That the applicant shall take packer-

leakage tests upon completion and annually thereafter, or as
,negaired , :
by the Secretary-Director of the Commission.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED:

ThaL'jurisdiction‘of'fhis cause 18 hereby retained by the
‘Commission for such further order or orders as may seem hecessary
or convenient for the prevention of waste and/or the protection of

correlative rights; upon failure of the applicant to comply with

il any requirement of this order, -tlie Commission may terminate the
authority herein granted and require the applicant or its succes-
sors and assigns to limit its activities to regular single-zone

production in the interest of conservation.

DONE at Sanfa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein-

PROVIDED HOWEVER, That the applicant shall complete, operate,

e vt v o oo

ereby |

above designated. i
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e R PR DOCKET: EXAMINER rEARING, ‘WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 19, 196u

0il Conservation Commission - 9 a.m., Mabry ilsll, State Capitol, Sania Fc, NM

Fhe following cases will he heard bhefore Daniel S, Nutter, Examiner, or Oliver
E. Payne, Atiorney, as Aliernate Examiner:

CASE 2099: Application of Continental 0Oil Company for an automaiic
cusiody transier system. Appllcant “in the above-scyled
cause, secks an order authorizing the installation of an
automatic custody iransfer xovsth to handle the Eunice Pool

5 produciion from all wells presently compleied or hereafier

% drilled on the Meyer B-4 Lease consisting of the E/Z anu che
E/2 W/2 of Section 4, Township 21 South, Kange 56 East, Lea
County, New Mexico.

¢ CASE 21U0:  Apnlication of Continental 0il Company for an automatic custoay
: transfer sysnem. “Applicant, in_the above-siyled cause, seeks

| ‘ an order auihiorizing the 1nstallat10n oi Gn antomatic custody
transfer sysiem to handle the Mal jamar Paddock Pool produc-
tion from all wells presently compleied or hereafier arilled

¢ on the William Mitchell "A" Lease consisting of the N/2 of

‘ Seciions 19 and 20, Township 17 South, Range 32 East, Lea

; County, New Mexicop.

ot

CASE 2101: “Application of Cities Service 0il Company for an order force-
poocling atl winevral 1nterescs in a standard 80-acre 0il pro-
ration anit. Applicant, in ihe sbove Ftyled: ‘cause, seeks‘
an order force-pooling all mineral interests within the.
vertical limits of the Southwest Gladiola-Devonian Pool in
a standard 80-acre unit consisting of the S/2 SW/4 of 3ection
27, Townshlp 12 South, Range 37 East, Lea County, New Mexico.

“Phe non-consenting royalty owners include B, F. Turner anu
wife, George C. Koch and wWife, Hugh O. Sears and wife, Harry
J. Kaindl and wife, and Clark and Judge Properties, a pari-
nership.

CASE £102: Applicaiion of Amerada Petroleum Corporation for permission to
comningle the production from several separate pools anu for
{ ~an automatic cusiody transfer system. Applicani, in the above-
siyled cause, seeks perm1551on to commlngle the Blinebry,
Driunkard, and Fusselman production from all wells on its Ida
Wimberley jease comprising portions of Sections 24, 25 anu 6,
Towmship 25 South, Range 37 Fast, Lea County, New Mexico.
Applicant further sceks permission to install ah automacic
custody transfer syscem to handle said commingled production.
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CASE 2103: Application of Gulf Oil Corporation for an oil-o0il dual
completion. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an
order authorizing the dual completion of iis Vinson-Ramsay
"B" Well No. 6, located in Unit K, Section 36, Township 25
South, Range 37 East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such 2
manner as to permit the production of oil from the Justis-
Blinebry Pool and the production of oil from an undesignated
Tubb Pool through parallel strings of 1%-inch tubing.

CASE 2104: Application of Shell Oil Company for permission to commingle

the production from separate pools., Applicani, in the above-
5. : styled cause, seeks permission to commingle the Drinkard

5 "Pool and Tubb Pool production from all wells located in

] Section 4, Township 22 South, Range 37 East, Lea County, New
Mex1co, after separately metering the production from the
Tubb Pocl ""]"

CASE 2105: Application of Shell Oil Company for permission to commingle -
the production from two separate pools from several separate
leases and for an automatic custody transfer system.
Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks permission to
commingle the Eunice and Eumoni Pool ‘production from all
wells on four leases in Section 1, Township 21 South, Range
35 bast. “and Seclioii’ 6, Towils hip n1 South, Range 3G East,

Lea County, New Mexico. Appllcant further seeks authorlzatlon
to install an automatic custody transter sysiewm to handle
said commingled production. - 2
\ —_— | B —
CASE 2106: Application of Texaco Inc. for an oil-o0il dual completion,
Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an. order author-
izing the dual completlon of the State "BH"™ Well No. 3,
located in Unit E, Section 11, Township 12 South, Range 32
East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such a- manner as to permit
; - the production of oil from an undesignated Wolfcamp Pool and
? the production of oil from an undesignated Pennsylvanian Poo
through parallel strings of tubing.
CASE 2107: Application of Pan American Petroleum Corporatlon for permist ..
sion to commingle the production from two separate pools,
Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks perimission to -
commingle the Denton (Devonian) and Denton (Wolfcamp) Pool
production from two wells on the W, I, Fort "A" lease com-
prising the E/2 of Section 25, Township 14 South, Range 37
East, Lea County, New Mexico, without separately metering
the production from each pool.
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CASE 2108: Application of Chambers and Kennedy for an unorthodox oil
. well location. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks
apnraval of an unorthodox location for its Sinclair State
Well No. 1 to be located in an undesignated Abo pool at 4
point 990 feet from the South line and 200 feet from the West
line of Section 35, Township 17 South, Range 28 East, Eddy
County, New Mexico.
o , ;- CASE 2109: Application of Jack S. Reaves for the establishment of a 52-
’ ; acre non-standard oil proration unit, App1’canf in the
; above-styled cause, seeks an order establlshnng .a ‘B2-acre
§ non-standard Delaware o0il proration unit consisting of lots
5 3 and 4 of Section 36, Township 26 South, Rdnge 26 East,
Eddy County, New Mexico. :
CASE 2110: Application of Chambers and Kennedy for an oil-oil dual

f‘f completion, Applicant, in the above-styled causé, seeks an
order authorizing the dual completion of its‘Monterey State
Well No, 3, located 660 feet from the North-line and 1650

, : feet from the West line of Section 32, Township I8 South,

,§; . : ' Range 33'Fact, Rddy-Canntv. Néw Mexico, in such a mafner as

< to permit the produvtvon of oil from an undes1gmated Yates

0il pool and the production of oil from the North Shugart-

e ; Queen Grayburg Pool through parallel strings of 2-inch

¢ | tubing.




REFORE  THE G4, CONSERVATTON COMUIGSION

g'ﬂ OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXIco

3 X
4 || IN THE MATTER oF pyg APPLICATION oF ) | ;
TEXACO INC. TO puaryy COMPLETE 17g ) /
5 || STATE OF NEw MEYTOD "BE" NCI-1, WRLL ) S ; /
0. 3IN AN UNDESTGNATED HOLFCAMP AND ) Case No. ),/ &
6 (| UNDESIGNATED STRAWN POOL, LEA COUNTY, ) :
NEW MEXIcCoO. )
7
8
APPL.'ICATION
9
10| Comes now Texaco Inc. ang Seeks permission to dualily complete its State
i
u 11 }jof New Mexico "pyn NCT-1, weli1 o, in an ungesi vated Wolfean and undesig-
255 12 inated Strawm Pool set in the SWE of +he ML Saciion 11, Township 1o S, Range
sb\ : P b N
gsg 13 32 E, Lea County, New Mexico, ang states:
IZu : , ;
3*5: 14 l. Im Support of the subject application to dually complete the above.-
§<§ 15 [Imentioneq well reference is mage to Exhibit g which ig hereby»incorpor’-é;ted

) by reference,
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BEFORE THE OTL CONSERVATION COMMISSION T

P e

OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO
" | X

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION OF
TEXACO INC. TO DUALLY COMPLETE ITS
STATE OF NEW MEXICO "BM" NCT-1, WELL
NC. 3 IN AN UNDESIGNATED WOLFCAMP AND
UNDES IGNATED STRAWN POOL, LEA COUNTY,
NIW MEXICO.

/ {
Case No.v,;jy/ﬁj é;

APPLICATION

‘Comes now Texaco Inc. and seeks permission to dually complete its State
of New Mexico "BH" NCT-1, Well No. 3 in an undesignated Wolfcamp and undesig-
S — ————
nated Strawn Pool set in the SWwi of the iy Cectlon 11, Tormehin 12 S, Range
b—__‘——_——"‘ -

22 R, Lea County, New Mexico, and states:

1. In support of the subject application to dua’” cémpletewthe above-

Nmenbioned well sreference 15 made to Exhibit "A" vhieh {1s hereby incorporated

|| Py reference.

2. The plat showing the location of the lease, the subject well>and the
hames =ad addresses of 21l known off-set operators is attached hereto marked
Exhibit "B" and made a part hereof by reference.

3. That the proposed manner and method of installing the duel completion
is set forth on the diagrammatic sketch attached hereto marked Exhibit "C" and
is magde a part hereof by reference.

4. The subject well is presently completed in the East Caprock (Devonian)
Pool and is no longer a commerclial well. Applicant proposes to plug back and
dually complete the well in the Wolfcamp and Strewn formations and produce the
two zones through parallel stiings of 2 1/16" hydril tubing.

WHEREFORE, Applicant prays that thia matter be set down for hearing before
an examiner on the first available docketl; that notice be given in accordance

with 1aw and that the application be granted upon such terms and vondibions us

7,_,)-' D -* "- ¢
%//(/Ah g
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e NEW MEXICO Oil. CONSERYATION COMMISSION b LW
) SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO 7-3-58
AFFLIC N FOR DUAL CORPLETION /9///6, 531//%

Field Name ’ County Date .

Undesignated (Wolfcamp) & (Strawn) Lea : o 9-13-60
Operator =~ Lease Well No,
___TEXACO Inc, State of New Mexico "BH". 3
Location |Unit Section Township (NCT-1) Range
of Welt Sw 11 12-S 32-E

1. Has the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission heretofore authorizéd ihi¢ dual completion of a well in these same pools or in the same

zones within onc mile of the subject well? YES NO___& . 5
2. If answer is yes, identify one such instance: OrdesNo, _____; Operator, Lease, and Well No.:

3. The following facts ate submitted:
Upper Zone Lower Zone

’ a. Namg of reservoir WOlfcamp . Strawn
b. Top and Bottom of 8615' --8650t H 8@& 8653'
Pay Section 8675' -8690' H 8708' —8716l ‘ 9547' "‘9574'

L AR AL i

{Perforations) 8730 -8753! 9610 ~9640!
"¢. Type of production (Oil or Gas) 011 0il

b d. Method of Production
f'(Flowing or Artificial Lifc) Elom Flowing
= 4. The fallowing ate attached. (Please mark YES ot NO)
Yes .. Diagrammatic Sketch of the Dual Completion, showing all casing strings, including size and setting, top of cement, perforated in-
i tervals, tubing strings, including dtameters and setting depth, location and type of packers and side door chokes, and such ather
information as may be pertinent. .
T Yen oot Plat showmg the location of all wells on applicaat’s lease, all offset wells on offset leases, and the names and addresses of
operators of all leases offsetting applicant’s lease,
g NO _ e, Waivers’ conscntmg to such dual completion from each offset operator, or ic lieu thereof, evideace that said offset operators have
a been furnished copies of the application. *
Y *NO - d Electriea) 1og of the wcll or other acceptable log with tops and bottoms of producing zones and intervals of perforation indicared
— thereon. (If<juch log is not available ‘at the time- application iz filad, it shall be submitted as provided by Rule 112-A))
& 5. List all offset operators to the lease on which this well is located together with their correct ﬁailirig address.
__Amerada Petroleum Corp., P, O, Box 312, Midlang, Texas
‘ p xas Ave,, Midland, Tex

6. Were all operators listed in Item 5 above notified and futnished a copy of this application? YES. .._NO _X_.. lf answec is yes, give date

of such notification

CERTIFICATE: ], the undersigned, state that I am the D1V, Proration Engr,  ms __ TEXACO Inc.
(company), and that I am authorized by said company to make this report; and that this teport was prepaced
under my supervision and direction and that the facts statcd therein are true, correct W!e to the best of my knowledge.

*¥To be presented at hearing
‘ J’/E Robinson, Jlﬁgnat;;

Should waivers from all offset operators not accompany an application for administrative approval, the New Mexico Oil Consesvation
Commission will hold the application for a period of twenty (20) days from datc of teceipt by the Commission’s Santa Fe office, 1f,

after said twenty-day period, no protest nor request for heating-is received by the Santa ¥« office, the application will then be processed.
NOTE: If the proposed dual completion will result in an unosthodox well location and/or u nun-standatd proration wait in eithes or both of the
: producing zones, then separate application for approval of the same should be {iicd siz zncously with this application,

EXHIBIT "A"
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PLAT OF TEXACO Inc. F NEW MEXICO "BH" (NCT~1) LEASE
AN EASES
Lea County, Mexlico
: Scale:,,l” = 2000'
LMF September 13, 1960

LEGEND OFFSET _OPERATORS

"D - East caprock Amerada Petroleum Corp., FP. 0. Box 312,
Devonian pool Midland, Texas -
W - Undesignated John M. Kelly, p. 0. Box 5671, Roswell,
yolfcamp Pool New Mexico
S - Undeslgnated Union 011 Comgany of Ccalifornis, union 01l
Strawn Pool puilding, 19 VWest Texas Ave., Midland,
Texas

EXHIBIT “B"




DIAGRAMMATIC SKETCH SHOWING DUAL COMPLETION INSTALLATION -
(PROPOSED)
cofedy Strawn 011

o =) W01 fcamp 011
3= 348“ Casing set at 335"
Cmt. Cire,
- -

TubingQ:lZlﬁ" Hydril ﬁr—3=5#81—10asing set at 3589’
set at _g§720!
[ = n . ) ) : >
Fubiing 2:1/16" Hydri) Ll | ke 3=l/2"  Gasing set at 11,272 B |

set at __8720' n Top cmt. & O515'
‘ 86 | ) Sub @ 8720!
Name:  Wolfcamp ~Perforate

68 | 8615'-8620' ; 86441 -8653"
M3 completion this | ¢ 8675!-8690'; 8708'-8716"
A .b Zone: 011 : 87307 -8753¢
',Bottom at 8753 Feet 1
]  2-3/8" 0D Tubing ~ |
8420l ~o5l01 L]
: : {«— Baker Model "D" Packer @ 9430
Top atosh7 EFeet |V
: 7 Name: Q&-v-n"n Perforated.
: g i | I 95hT! -957A4!
 Completion this I I 9610 -9640!
N Zone: 01l ' '

Bottom at 964C0Feet

. <~-TD 11,272' PBTD 11,190!
Note: .Devonian perfcrations '

; 11,236' to 11,250'COMPANY: TEXACO Inc.
squeezed with omt.

: EASE: State of New Mexico "BH" (NCT-1) Well No. 3

FIELD: Undesignated (Wolfcamp) and (Strawn) Fleéld
DATE: September 13, 1960.

EXHIBIT "c"




GOVERNOR

JOHN BURROUGHS
CHAIRMAN

State of Nefn Wexico

I Bonaderhation o ommiggion

weyewre

STATE GEOLOGIST

A. L. PORTER, JR.
SECHETARY DIRECTOR

LAND COMMISSIONER

MURRAY E, MORGAN
MEMBER

P. O, BOX 871
SANTA FE

Odoher 34, 1960

' Mr. Booker Kelly Re: Case No 3108

Attorney at law 2
Gi;bort,'hito & Gilbert order No. R-1812

Texace iBC. i
Dear Sir:.

Fnélosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced

€« Commission order recently citersd in the subiect case.

Very truly yours,

A. L. PORTER, Jr.,
Secretary=Director

ir/
carbon copy of order also sent to:

Hobbs OCC x
Artesia O
Aztec OCC

————

e ———————ry
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THR STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING

i CALLED BY TEER OIL CONSERVATION
. COMMISSIOR OF NEW MEXICO FOR

| THE PURPOSE OF CONBIDERING:

CASE No. 2106
Order No. R-1812

| APPLICATION OF TEXACO INC.

FOR AN OIL-OIL DUAIL COMPLETION
IN AN UNDESIGNATED WOLFCAMP
POOL AND IN AN UNDESIGNATED
PENNBYLVANIAN POOL, LEA COUNTY,

|| MEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on
October 19, 1960, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Danial S. Nutter
Examiner duly appointed by the 01l Conservation Commission of New
Mexico, hereimafter referred €o as the "Commission, " in accordance
with Rule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

NoW, on this_ 2%th 4ay of october, 1960, the Commission,
& GUSIGE LSing pasesas, aavimyg considered the applisation, the
evidence addwesd, and the recommendations of the Examinerx,
Daniel S. Hutter, and being fully advised in the premises,

FIND3s
(1) That dwe public notice having been given as rcquir-d by

lav, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject
matter theryeof.

(2) That the applicant, Texaco Ine., is the owner and
operatoxr of the sState "BH" Well No. 3, located in Unit B, Section
11, Township 12 South, Range 32 East, NMPM, Lea cOunty, New
mx:l.eo-

(3) That the applicant proposes to dually complete the
above-~dascribed State "BH" Well No. 3 in such a manner as £o
permit the production of oil from an undesignated Wolfcamp pool
and the production of oil from an undesignated Pemmsylvanian pool
thrmih parallel strings of 2 1/16-iach tubing muxud within

a string of B 1/2-inch casing sst at total depth.

{4) That the mechanics of the proposed dual completion are
fcaublo and in accord with good conservation practices,

(3) That appu:ovalx of the subject application will neither

lcause waste nor impair correlative rights.
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féand produce said well in acecrdance with the provisions of Section
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 CASE No. 2106

. Order No, R2-1

B1n
o

IT I8 THEREFORE ORDERED:

i That the applicant, Texaco Inc., be and the same is heraby
[ authorized to dually complete its State “BH" Well No. 3, located
{in Unit E, Sectiom 11, Township 12 south, Range 32 East, NMPM i
; lma County, New Mexico, in such a BAnner as to perait the produc- §
'tion of oil from an undesignated Wolfcamp pool and the production !
| of 011 from an undésignated Pennsylvanian pool through parallel

| 8trings of 2 1/16-inch tubinag instmlled within a ; 8y of 8 1/2- !
inch casing set at total depth.

1

PROVIDED HOWEVER, That the applicant shall complete, operate

PROVIDED FURTHER, That the applicant shall taks packer-
leakage tests upon completion and annually thereafter, or as
required by the Secretary-Director of the Commission.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED}:

|
i
i
That jurisdiction of this cause is hereby retained by the |
Commission for such further order or orders as BAY Sesm necessary |
ox ¢onvenient for the prevention of waste and/or the protection of!
correlative xightss upon faiiure of the applicant to comply with
any requirement of this order, the Cowmission ®Bay terminkte the
‘authority herein avanted and rammire the =opifsant or 1t succes-— |

80xs and assigns to limit its activities to regular single-zone

production in the interest of conservation.

:

[

e

|

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein- !
sbove designated. §
i
!
{
i

S8TATE OF NEW MEXICO

£ oAy et - e

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISBION

( jéamm BURROUGHS, chuﬁ f

|
i

4%4%%\ 5

MURRAY B. MORGAN, z:?b.r g
f

éé?&é? (;;¢224«, . g
!!

A. L. PCRTER, Jr., Member & Secratary




